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Barnstable County League of Sportsman’s Clubs Notes

26 Sept. 2024

Our meeting was held at The Cape Cod Fish & Game Club via in-person and ZOOM on September 26 Sept. 2024

There was a quorum - 9 out of 14 organizations present.

Pledge of Allegiance & Moment of Silence-  

Minute- A motion was Made & Second to accept the May minutes as written.

Treasurer's Report – Motion was Made & Second to accept the Treasures Report as read.

Bills and Debts - No Bills  

Correspondence - Handouts: 2024/25 Membership Update Pages!

Distinguished Guests –   Mr. Jerry O’Connell, running for State Representative in the 1st Barnstable District. Mr. O'Connell is a retired Marine born and raised on Cape Cod and is running because he sees that after 23 years in the Marine Corp he has come home to a place that does not look like the Cape Cod he remembers. Also, he not only feels his opponent is dishonest (which he has admitted to the ethics committee) but does not have the 1st Barnstable District as his first priority. Mr. O’Connell is running as a Republican and is also an avid 2nd Ammendment Supporter.
Committees: 

Mass Wildlife -Jason Zimmer was present and gave the following report:

MassWildlife Southeast District Report – September 2024 

·  In late July, Southeast District Technician John Garofoli deployed with 19 other wildland firefighters as part of the Massachusetts Interagency Wildfire Crew. He ended up spending time working on several different fires including the Dalton Fire, Horse Gulch Fire, Horse Canyon Fire, and the Sasse Bailer Fire. The assignment involved work in rough, mountainous terrain and long hours. Through deployments like this, our MassWildlife prescribed fire team members gain valuable experience that makes them more productive and experienced members of our team, leading to improved safety and efficiency on prescribed fires. 
·  ATBC Grant Update: Progress continued to be made over the summer on our America the Beautiful Challenge Grant projects. Interfluve was hired to update/finalize the Red Brook/Century Bog Restoration Project design and complete all permitting, which is underway. Progress was also made with our coastal plain pond project, upland pine barrens project, prescribed fire planning, and the project to build internal habitat management and prescribed fire capacity in the Mashpee Wampanoag Tribe. 
·  September Bear Season Update: As of the typing of this report (9/18) a total of 159 bears had been taken in the September bear season. The largest bear taken so far was just shy of 400lbs. Based on the numbers already, the total season harvest is expected to be in the top 4. 
·  Bear Review: Dave Wattles, MassWildlife’s Bear and Furbearer Biologist, presented the results of our bear hunting review to the Fisheries and Wildlife Board on September 11th. As part of that review, MassWildlife proposed to extend the bear season such that it runs continuously from the start of the September season straight through the end of the shotgun season. This would allow for additional harvest of bears, especially by archery deer hunters, to assist in maintaining current population levels. A youth bear hunting permit was also proposed, which would allow youths aged 12-14 the ability to purchase their own permit and harvest a bear without having to utilize their parent/mentor's tag. The Board voted unanimously to bring these two proposals to a public hearing to be scheduled. 
·  Proposed Thermal Imagery Regulation: In the past few months, members of the Fisheries and Wildlife Board have expressed a desire to develop a new regulation prohibiting the use of thermal imagery for hunting big game. A request was made by the Board to MassWildlife to draft and bring forward a proposed regulation prohibiting the use of thermal imagery for the hunting of deer, bear, and wild turkey, which the agency did also at the September 11th Board meeting. After little discussion, the Board voted to bring the proposed regulation to the public hearing to be scheduled. 
·  Gun Bill/Law Review: MassWildlife is working closely with our legal counsel to thoroughly review the new firearms legislation to better understand impacts to the firearms that may be used for hunting, as well as reviewing any impacts to the Hunter Education and Youth Hunting programs offered by MassWildlife. Updated guidance will be provided on MassWildlife’s website and in its next Hunting and Fishing Guide after this review. 
·  Blue Hills Deer Hunt: The 2024 archery deer hunt will take place on Mondays through Thursdays from Nov 4th through Nov 27th. The application process and hunter orientation will be virtual. You can learn more and apply here: https://www.mass.gov/guides/blue-hills-deer-management-program 
·  Huntstock Event: MassWildlife staff, primarily from the Southeast District, once again participated in this event and had a booth with displays and handouts, and biologists on hand to interact with attendees and answer questions. They also hosted a live deer field dressing and butchering workshop in cooperation with Doug Delaney and his crew from the Brookline Cutting Barn out of Mason, NH.  
· Mentoring Mondays-Bear Scouting: I participated in one of our Mentoring Mondays events on Facebook Live in August focused on scouting and hunting black bears in Massachusetts.  
· New England Cottontail Project Update: In early September, two Southeast District staff (Wildlife Biologist Steve Wright and Technician John Garofoli) traveled with staff from the USFWS to Nomans Land NWR to trap rabbits to be transported back to the mainland and released into restored NEC habitats throughout the Northeast. As I have reported many times in the past, we have been integrally involved in NEC recovery efforts and John Garofoli is single-handedly responsible for trapping all of the NEC that were initially released on Nomans to create a population that could be used to aid the recovery of the species. The USFWS had a goal of 13 rabbits, and Steve and John successfully trapped 15 rabbits in just two nights.  
· Winnetuxet River WMA Parking: A new parking lot has been created at our new Winnetuxet River WMA on West Street in Plympton. While not a large WMA in terms of acreage, it contains some beautiful frontage on the Winnetuxet River and a mix of upland and wetland habitat that supports a variety of game and non-game species. You can view this WMA, and all other WMAs across the State, easily by using the MassWildlife Wildlands Viewer here: https://www.mass.gov/how-to/masswildlife-lands-viewer 
·  Rocky Gutter Street: Just this week, we have reopened Rocky Gutter Street at our Rocky Gutter WMA in Middleborough to provide better access for the hunting season. The road will remain open until the end of the deer season unless we experience unacceptable levels of dumping or illegal OHV use.  
· Surplus ADP: Surplus antlerless deer permits will be available in Zones 3, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13 & 14. Permits for Zones 9, 10, 11, 13 & 14 will go on sale on Tuesday, September 24th at 9AM. Permits for Zones 3, 7, 8 & 12 will go on sale on Wednesday, September 25th at 9AM. Permits for “unlimited” zones (10, 11, 13 & 14) have no daily or season sales limitations. Permits for Zones 3, 7, 8, 9 & 12 are limited to one per zone per day until they sell out. Your primary and best option for acquiring permits will be online from home/work through our MassFishHunt system. 
· MassWildlife’s Habitat Management Grants: are active with the application deadline being October 17, 2024. These grants are available to both municipal and private landowners (including rod and gun clubs) to conduct habitat management on their property. For more information, see: https://www.mass.gov/guides/masswildlife-habitat-management-grant-program 
·  Fall Trout Stocking: Trout stocking is anticipated to begin September 30 and be fully completed within a week. You can check the following website for updates: https://www.mass.gov/info-details/trout-stocking-report  
· Youth Deer Hunt: Reminder that the annual youth deer hunt is coming up on Saturday, September 28th.
· Camp Edwards Deer Hunts: The 2024 Camp Edwards Controlled Deer Hunt dates are all online. Hunters can learn more about the program and pre-register here: https://www.mass.gov/how-to/participate-in-the-camp-edwards-controlled-huntingprogram  
· Hunters Share the Harvest Update: This program is now entering its third year and we have made excellent progress in expanding the capacity and reach of the program, adding a number of new processing facilities as well as partners that will be accepting donated venison to help fight food insecurity in the Commonwealth. Since the program started in 2022, over 20,000 meals have been provided to people/families in need. We are also now accepting two different levels of partial donations, whereas hunters that donate at least 15lbs of meat will receive $50 off their processing costs, and hunters that donate 30lbs or more will receive $100 off their processing costs. Hunters that donate entire deer pay nothing. You can learn more about the program, where and how to donate and how to support the program with financial donations here: https://www.mass.gov/info-details/masswildlifes-hunters-share-the-harvest-program 
·  Upcoming events/meetings: 
·  Fisheries & Wildlife Board Meeting: October 2, 2024, 10AM at Westborough Field HQ and via Zoom (See: Please click this URL to join. https://us02web.zoom.us/j/89874851049? pwd=obiBBQXWra47YH5vMcXifVagy6fayJ.1 Pass code: 745745)  
· September 22: Youth Fishing and Fly Fishing Clinic, Wrentham – Join us and the National Wild Turkey Federation for a free youth learn to fish clinic at the Outdoor Field Day at the Wrentham Sportsmen's Association (get directions), from 8:30 a.m.–4 p.m. Open to the public, pre-registration is required. Contact Jim Lagacy at jim.lagacy@mass.gov or (508) 389-6309 for more information. 
·  September 24: Tree Stands 101, Westborough – Join MassWildlife for this two-hour course where participants will learn how to properly install the three basic types of tree stands, including a hang-on stand, ladder stand, and climbing tree stand. Participants will also learn safe use practices and will practice entering and exiting a tree stand safely. This class is from 4:30– 6:30 pm. Registration is required and space is limited.  
· September 24: Family Fishing Clinic, Westborough– Join us for a free, family friendly, learn to-fish clinic at Sandra Pond (get directions), from 5–7 p.m. Bring your fishing equipment or borrow ours; limited equipment and bait will be provided. Open to the public, pre-registration is required; click here to register. This event is being held in cooperation with the MassWildlife's Angler Education Program and the towns of Northborough and Westborough. 
·  September 25: Family Fishing Clinic, Lexington – Join us for a free, family friendly, learn to-fish clinic at Old Reservoir (get directions), from 5–7 p.m. Bring your fishing equipment or borrow ours; limited equipment and bait will be provided. Open to the public, pre-registration is required. This event is being held in cooperation with MassWildlife's Angler Education Program and the Lexington Recreation Department. 
·  September 26: Family Fishing Clinic, Medway – Join us for a free, family friendly, learn to fish clinic at Choate Park Pond (get directions), from 5–7 p.m. Bring your fishing equipment or borrow ours; limited equipment and bait will be provided. Open to the public, pre-registration is required; click here to register. This event is being held in cooperation with the MassWildlife's Angler Education Program and the Medway Parks and Recreation Department.  
· September 28: Fearing Pond Family Fishing Festival, Plymouth – Join the fun at this family friendly, learn-to-fish class at Fearing Pond in the Myles Standish State Forest (get directions) from 10 a.m. – 2 p.m. Learn to set up your rod, tie knots, cast, and identify fish. Bring your own fishing equipment or borrow ours. No pre-registration is required; contact Jim Lagacy at jim.lagacy@mass.gov or (508) 389-6309 for more information. This event is being held in cooperation with the Friends of Myles Standish State Forest and the Department of Conservation and Recreation (DCR). 
·  September 28: Project WILD and Aquatic WILD Workshop, Westborough – This professional development class is designed for educators who teach students in grades 2–12. Project WILD is a widely-used conservation and environmental education program that emphasizes terrestrial and aquatic wildlife because of their intrinsic, ecological value, as well as their role in teaching how ecosystems function. Project WILD develops awareness, knowledge, skills, and commitment resulting in informed decisions, responsible behavior, and constructive actions concerning wildlife and the environment. Attractive and easy to use, Project WILD and Aquatic WILD are ideal ways to supplement your curriculum and spark the imagination of your students! Workshop participants receive a copy of each guide and a certificate of completion. To register, contact Pam Landry at pam.landry@mass.gov or (508) 389-6310. Registration deadline is September 18, 2024. Space is limited, so register early.  
· October 1: Deer Scouting Class, Virtual – MassWildlife staff from across the state will talk about basic deer biology, share tips for finding areas to hunt by using online mapping tools to identify good deer habitat, and describe what physical signs to look for while scouting in the field. This class will be taught through Zoom from 5:30–7:30 p.m. Once registered, you will receive an email with the event reminder and link to the Zoom meeting. Registration is required; register now. 
·  October 5: Deer Hunting 101, Westborough – Join staff from MassWildlife to learn about white-tailed deer biology, deer hunting regulations, scouting, tree stands, tips for during the hunt, and what to do after the hunt. This class is from 9 a.m.- 2 p.m. Registration is required and space is limited. 
· October 6: Scouting for Deer, Taunton – Come scouting with MassWildlife staff and learn what to look for when scouting for deer at the Erwin S. Wilder WMA from 9 – 11 a.m. During this two-hour class, participants will walk with instructors as they point out different signs and features to look for when scouting for deer. Registration is required. 
·  October 20: Field Dressing Class, Westborough – Join staff from MassWildlife for an in-person class to learn the basics of field dressing a deer at MassWildlife Headquarters from 9 a.m. – noon. Space is limited and registration is required.  
·  November 17: Field Dressing and Processing Class, Westborough – Join us for this in-person class where MassWildlife staff will walk you through the basics of field dressing a deer, followed by basic butchery and processing at MassWildlife Headquarters from 9 a.m. – 1 p.m. Space is limited and registration is required.
Jason E. Zimmer
District Supervisor,
Southeast Wildlife District,
Massachusetts Division of Fisheries & Wildlife,
195 Bournedale Road, Buzzards Bay, MA  02532
p: (508) 759-3406 | f: (508) 759-0381
mass.gov/masswildlife | facebook.com/masswildlife
Mass Marine Fisheries - Ross K. Kessler was present and gave the following report:
Plymouth & Barnstable County League of Sportsmen

Early Fall 2024 

Any questions or comments? Please reach out, Ross Kessler ross.kessler@mass.gov
Public Access: 
· Salem Willows Park Pier – The construction phase is almost complete.
· ACK Marine Construction was awarded the bid. They built the Deer Is pier and rebuilt the Hingham Boat Ramp.

· Bid came in at $4.8 million. Roughly on budget.

· The rock socketing of steel pipe pilings has been the biggest obstacle to date. Materials submittals are being processed, and materials are on order.
· DMF personnel are still working with the Trustees of Reservations on Martha’s Vineyard as a liaison supporting fishing rights on Chappaquiddick. The next Con Com meeting relating to access on Chappaquiddick has been postponed until TTOR completes edits in the NOI. 
· Somerset, Slades Ferry - The engineering phase is underway. GZA Engineering was awarded the bid. Borings, surveys, and existing structures are the first step to be followed by final design and permitting.

Small Grant closed last week. No decisions or awards have been made yet.
Sportfish:  

Mike Armstong retired on Friday, September 27 after serving as the head of the Sportfish Department as Assistant Director and then Deputy Director at the Division of Marine Fisheries.

Not Sportfish but Doug Cameron from the Office of Fishing and Boating Access retired this past June. In his absence, Terry Smith is working as acting director. Contact information: terrance.smith@mass.gov 

Bass tagging has begun. So far, only one trip has taken place, tagging 18 fish. There are a total of ten trips planned. UPDATED: We have now completed 7/10 of those trips, averaging about 50 fish/trip.

MRIP

· Many more anglers were interviewed this summer vs last.  

· October is the last big month of the year. 

· This has been a very strong year for Atlantic bonito. 

Fishing Clinics

All of our fishing clinics are complete for the year. Kim did a great job introducing many to fishing. The division was able to procure a grant where we purchased new rod combinations and distributed them to our participants. 11 clinics and had 948 participants.

Invertebrates

· Horseshoe Crabs -According to Division statistics, horseshoe crab numbers have been increasing over the past decade.  
· Johah Crabs – Price is down due to competing available species.
· Conch – Price is down as Asian markets are contracting due to economic woes there.
· Blue Crab - showing increased numbers over the past decade.
· Dead Zone near Barnstable – DO was decreasing to lower but not concerning levels. The weather of the past few weeks has increased mixing and DO levels.All typical sampling, including suction, ventless, and fisheries-dependent, continues to take place.

Ropeless Gear – This is an exercise where DMF is hoping that gear fishermen can fish through the closed times. Prices are typically high, and participation low. It is a new technology. Currently, the retrieval rate is about 90%.  Currently, we are analyzing an economic model comparing traditional and ropeless gear.
 
 Ross Kessler 

 Massachusetts Division of Marine Fisheries

Recreational Fisheries’ program Public Access Coordinator

836 S Rodney French Boulevard
New Bedford MA 02744
ross.kessler@state.ma.us 
(508 742-9738

Cape Cod National Seashore – Did Not Attend-No Report: 

We do have a Meeting Schedualed with the Seashore at the JBCC Welcome Center on Oct. 3rd 10AM to discuss the Stocking of Up-Land Game. Anyone wishing to attend must let Jason Zimmer or me know so we can make arrangements to get them through the Security Gate. 

Mass. EPO’s–Sgt Daniel McGonagle Did Attend & Gave The Following: 

M5
1. Multiple stolen OHVs recently recovered while patrolling in the vicinity of JBCC.
2. Officers have been patrolling quail fields in Falmouth by Crane due to recent complaints.
3. Striped Bass prosecutions for over-limit and undersized catches from M/V and the Canal.
4. Least tern take from Gosnold currently under investigation.
5. Staff preparing to support the Youth Hunt at JBCC.
M6
1. New Officer in M6, M64 is Megan Hopwood covering Provincetown and Truro.
2. Multiple recent cases over AML v-notches.
3. Officers handling recent issues regarding contaminated shellfish.
4. Recent increase in complaints from DCR rail trail, staff have been following up with patrols.

Both
1. Federal year ends at the end of September for Boating Safety and Federal Fisheries. All staff on Cape are working to ensure reports are completed, i.e., boat accident reports and administrative forms for both.
2. Staff from M5 & M6 just completed instruction, training wardens from Mass, Rhode Island, and New Hampshire in tree stand safety training.
3. LTC Pat Moran retired from the agency two weeks ago after 41 years of service. Chris Mason, retired Colonel from the MSP and former NRO in Barnstable has been selected to run the agency in the interim while EEA continues its search for a permanent Director.
4. With the passage of the new gun bill, staff are waiting for additional guidance from EEA and F&W.
-Danny McGonagle
Sgt Daniel McGonagle, M61
Daniel.mcgonagle@mass.gov
Massachusetts Environmental Police
South Coastal Bureau
Cell (857)270-1636

Mass State Council of Sportsmen -Meeting:

 The last meeting of the MSC was held on September 8th at the Century Sportsman’s Club in Auburn, Mass. Unfortunately, neither I nor Stanley were able to attend.
DFW Board Meeting: In Westborough Headquarters on Sept. 11th  in Person & Zoom 1:00PM there was a presentation on a Proposed Regulation to Prohibt the Use of Thermal Imagery Equipment while Hunting Large Game (Bear, Deer & Turkeys) followed by a vote to accept the Regulation & move it to a Public Hearing. An additional presentation was given on the Bear Review with a proposed Regulation Ammendment to Increase the Season Length & also to issue a Youth Bear Hunting Permit. A vote was taken to approve the Recommendations and move them to a Public Hearing.  Next Meeting of the Board will be Oct. 2nd at the Westborough Headquarters 10:00AM and on Zoom! (Once again, anyone who would like to listen in, just let me know, and I can forward you the link.) 

Next Meeting: Oct. 6th via Zoom (Once again, anyone who would like to listen in, just let me know, and I can forward you the link.) 

Massachusetts Conservation Alliance (MCA)- Meeting Sept. 18th   via Zoom:

Legislation -  A PAC has been formed (thecivilrightscoalition.com, and the website fightbackma.org) is a loose coalition of the MCA, 2A advocates, and GOP, support of GOAL, to run a Signature Petition Campaign & Club Open Houses, through Oct 5th.   

Finances: Treasures Report Approved as Read.  
 Fund Raising Raffle: Raffle for this season will be kicked off at the Big E Sportsman’s Show in February. Thanks to Mark G., We have a Fishing Trip Donated, and we are now accepting Donations!! Last year, County League Donations were in the $200-$500 value range.      

Lobbying Fund:   Still excepting donations for any future expenses, so please continue to spread the word. Individual sportspersons can go to the following link and donate by Credit Card whatever they can no matter how small or big, it is all needed.

Donate today to the MCA Sportsmen's Action Fund (revv.co) 

Or if they prefer they can send a check:  

Make the Check Out to the: Worcester County League, and in the notes indicate it's for the MCA Lobbyist Fund. 

Mail It to: Worcester County League 

                P.O. Box 766 

                West Boylston MA. 01583  

MCA Website :  https://www.massconservationalliance.org    

If you go on there you will see a calender that will post our upcoming meetings, what we have been working on, funds that we have collected, and what we are doing with them.

Email address list:  If you go to the website you will see a link where you can enter your email to receive updates regarding regulation and legislation important to the sporting community of Massachusetts (Address needed so we can provide you with your Senator and House Rep Information).

New Business: Barnstable County sent a letter to the F&W Board requesting Chukar Partridge be added to the Special Winter Hunt Program. Motion made, seconded, and approved to support this change. Update: Still waiting for DFW written policy. 

The next meeting of MCA is on Oct 2nd 8PM By Zoom: Anyone wishing to attend may contact President Veloza and he will forward the link to you!

Meeting Adjourned at 9:30PM

Mass Jr, Conservation Camp Committee - 

 Still Need Fund Raising Ideas to Continue to Fund This Very Important Scholarship. With $6000 in the fund, spending $1100 for a camper, this fund will not last very long. Steve Albright, Mark Galkowski & Bobby George are the committee to work on this; contact them with any of your ideas!! The committee did have a meeting and are looking at a possible Fund Raising Raffle for a Black Powder Gun. More to follow soon, hopefully, we can get it together!

NO Camper Candidates Were Submitted for 2024! We are open for Camper Candidates for 2025!! 

Old Business:

 Rabies program: Charlie reported No Positives!! Baiting by Helicopters has taken place from the Canal to Halifax & Small Sections of Sandwich! Baiting Stations doing good. The one at Monument Beach Club has been hit pretty good!! Charlie did report we need to keep an eye out for the Avian Flu (Bird Flu) watch your backyard Chickens & Ducks! Also, Avian Flu has killed a lot of Seals & Sea Lions; this flu has been discovered in cows and wild birds, if virus gets into pigs, it may have the ability to get into Humans, according to the CDC (https:www.cdc.gov/bird-flu/situation-summary/index.html)  

Clothing: Charlie will be ordering additional items for this season. The last hat was auctioned off at our Emergency Meeting to donate the money to the coalition running the Signature Drive!  

H 4139/S2572 Up-Date:  Has been signed into law! A coalition has been formed to run a petition drive to obtain 50,000 signatures from registered voters by Oct 23rd which will put the law on hold until a referendum question to recall it can be voted on in the 2026 state election. Mike wanted to thank all the Member Organizations that were able to attend our Sept. 5th Emergency Meeting on this subject (13 out of 14 Organizations Attended). 

CCNS Pheasant Program: With this program discontinued, we need to stay on top of the possibility of stocking Quail in the area. We have a meeting scheduled for Oct 3rd with the CCNS Superintendent and Staff, 10AM at JBCC Welcome Center. Anyone who would like to join us needs to let Jason Zimmer or me know so we can arrange for you to get on the base. 

Chukar Partridge Requested to DFW 7 Person Board: I have been in contact with Mr. Zimmer and this request has been approved. We are just waiting to see it in writing from the Division. 

New Business:

 The last hat was auctioned off at our Emergency Meeting for $100 to donate the money to the coalition running the Signature Drive! A motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously to add $400 to the amount raised at our emergency meeting for a total of $500 to be donated to the Civil Rights Coaltion to help with upcoming legal fees in defeating H4885.  

A Secound Motion was made, seconded, and passed unanimously to donate $500 to GOAL to help with upcoming legal fees in defeating H4885.  

With Senator Moran not running for re-election, Representative Peak just announced her retirement. Stiff competition for Representative Xiarhos and Vieira. This will be a very active and important election year, we need to be involved and get the Sports-Persons Vote out for our Candidates! (Just like what happened with Senator Durand in Worcester County, it can be done, and we need to be involved.)

For The Good of the Order: We need to get as many signatures on petitions as possible by the first week of October! We also need to keep pushing our organization's membership and our Family & Friends to register to Vote & Vote!! 

Next Meeting: Next Meeting (unless we have an emergency) will be on October 24th at Midway Trap & Skeet Club, (284 Old Meeting House Rd., East Falmouth MA.)  

Adjournment: 

The meeting adjourned at 10:00PM.

Mike Veloza         e-mail: mveloza@aol.com 

John Mawhinney   e-mail: john_mawhinney@comcast.net 




